Week of November 26, 2000


Cool Weather Does Not Prevent Problems

Willie Chance 

Someone once said, ‘Trouble never sleeps.’  In this world, there is always some problem brewing somewhere.  I don’t want to be pessimistic, just realistic.  ‘Man’s days are short and full of trouble,’ the wise man once said.  

This means that the gardener has to be on the alert at all times.  We scout our gardens for problems, identify them and then take action.  Some gardeners  mistakenly think that garden pests take the winter off.  Nothing could be further from the truth.  Some die off in the winter, but many go dormant to wait for next year.  A few stay active even in cool weather.

One tiny fall pest may have escaped your notice because of its size.  Do not let the tiny Southern red mite deceive you.  He can cause big problems.

Scientists have discovered over 48,000 types of mites worldwide.  They are second only to insects in the number of species known, and this may be only 10% of the types of mites that are out there. 
Relax though, only a small proportion of them are problems on plants.  This is good since they are found everywhere - in our hair, in gardens, in our homes, under water (down to 15,000 feet deep), underground and in the desert. 

Most mites are too small to be seen without a microscope.  The hair follicle mite is so tiny that he can set up housekeeping on one hair follicle.  The honeybee trachael mite actually lives and breeds inside a bee’s respiratory tubes.

The Southern red mite is a cool weather pest.  We see them in fall and spring.  They feed on the bottom of leaves.  Look for them on hollies, azaleas, camellias and perhaps junipers.

Their mouth parts allow them to suck out the insides of plant cells.  These fellows are tiny but tough!  The damage shows up on the tops of the leaves as stippling or speckling.  Leaves can turn bronze.  If you have good eyes and a good magnifier, you may see them on the bottoms of the leaves.  They are rounded with eight legs.  They move fairly slowly.

The best way to see them is to tap the leaves over a piece of white paper.  Once on the paper they should be easier to see.  Look for the slow moving round mites on the white page.

Mites are not insects.   Many insecticides will not kill them.  To kill them, spray with an insecticidal soap, horticultural oil or a miticide.  A miticide is a pesticide specifically for mites.  Examples include Kelthane and Vendex.  Remember, most of miticides will not do a good job of killing other pests, too, since they are made for mites.  The insecticide Diazinon will kill some mites but will not work as well as most miticides.

Good coverage is a must in controlling mites.  Spray upward onto the bottom of the leaves.  Keep the spray off of you and wash up well when you finish.  Launder your spray clothes separate from other clothes.  Read and follow all label directions.

The really cold weather may slow these pests, but they can return during more moderate weather this winter and spring.  I took most of this from articles from Dr. Beverly Sparks, UGA Entomologist, and Michael Schauff, USDA Entomologist.  Contact us for copies or more information.  E-mail us at wchance@uga.edu or see the UGA website at www.ces.uga.edu .  Our

phone number is listed under Houston County Government as the Cooperative Extension Service.

